1	February 24, 2014
2	
3	
4 5	The Town Council meeting was held in the Moose Hill Council Chambers, Town Hall, 268B Mammoth Road, Londonderry, NH.
6	To the state of th
7 8	Present: Chairman John Farrell; Vice Chairman Tom Dolan; Councilors Tom Freda and Joe Green; Town Manager Kevin Smith; Executive Assistant Kirby Wade; Absent: Councilor Jim Butler
9	
10	CALL TO ORDER
11	
12 13	Chairman Farrell opened the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance led by Councilor Green. This was followed by a moment of silence for all those who serve us here and abroad and for all of Londonders is first responders and their safety.
14	
15 16 17	Chairman Farrell stated that this Town Council meeting has been called so that we can review some of the finances. Chairman Farrell stated that the Council is focusing on where we are what we have spent and how much time we have left and what needs to happen. Chairman Farrell stated that the town has exceeded the snow budget so we have to take a hard
18	look at where we are.
19	
20	PUBLIC COMMENT
21	
22 23	Reed Clark, 70 Stonehenge Rd. Clark stated that with the exception of the people who had to be there, there were about 58 people at the Deliberative Session. Clark stated that the people that were present and the few people that watched on
23 24	TV got both sides of the story. The ones who are coming to vote on March 11th are voting for the incumbents or the people
25	running against the incumbents.
26	<u>PUBLIC HEARING</u>
27	
28	~ None ~
29	
30	OLD BUSINESS
31	
32	<u>~ None ~</u>
33	
34	NEW BUSINESS
35	
36	Hampstead Dispatch EMPG Contract:

Hampstead Dispatch EMPG Contract:

37

38

39

40

41

42

43

Londonderry Fire Chief Darren O'Brien presented the Hampstead Dispatch EMPG Contract to the Council. Chairman Farrell shared with the Council that this will bring in more revenue. O'Brien stated that the Town of Londonderry has been in negotiation with the Town of Hampstead since October. He got wind that their dispatch was going to expire this coming year. O'Brien stated that a lot of testing has been done to see if this would work and he shared that starting July 1st of this year through December 31st of 2017, Londonderry will be providing dispatch services to the Town of Hampstead. The revenue generated will be approximately \$140,000 over the three and a half years.

Councilor Green asked Chief O'Brien how much of an expense to the Town will that cost. Chief O'Brien stated that right now the logistics are being reviewed between the Deputy Chief in Hampstead and one of the Battalion Chiefs here in Londonderry to see what hardware is needed. O'Brien shared that expense wise there may be a few upgrades in the computer system but no additional personnel will be needed. Green verified that there will be pretty much no expense in all.

Vice Chairman Dolan stated that while we are anticipating no additional expense, should we incur additional expenses in the fact that the budget is already done. Dolan asked Finance Director Sue Hickey if there is a mechanism by which we can over-expend the budget to pay for any addition expenses from Hampstead Dolan asked Hickey that if there is additional expense, the fact that we are this far along in the budget process, how would we treat that? Hickey stated that there is no mechanism to over-expend what the voters will be approving on Marchell Hickey stated that there are a couple of exceptions that will allow for a special Town meeting such as legal if you are about to be sued. If there is an act of nature, a state of emergency declaration. There is no mechanism to allow for more funding and more expenses, Hickey stated. Councilor Dolan stated that although it is a great idea, he is acconserned about F D and the pressure that has been put on the FY15 budget where we don't seem to have a mechanism to according this revenue and spending.

Chief O'Brien stated that the only additional expenses he can see is the dispatch system in place. The Londonderry dispatch system is called 'Red Alert Monitoring System'. O'Brien stated that there is an upgrade in the system that needs to be put in in order to initiate incident reports for another community. O'Brien stated that they are calling around for a quote but he doesn't expect to be a lot. O'Brien stated that the towers and the radio equipment work great. Everything else will be provided by the Town of Hampstead.

Vice Chairman Dolan asked if a Resolution will be needed to except the revenue. Chairman Farrell stated that it is a contract so no Resolution will be needed. The Council just needs to approve the contract. There will be no budget change so we won't need a Public Hearing either.

73

Councilor Freda asked Chief O'Brien if he plans of looking for other opportunities with other towns. Chief O'Brien stated that there are other communities around us who are due to expire. O'Brien stated that Hampstead generates anywhere from 800-1000 calls per year which can be handled with the staff the LFD has now. O'Brien stated that with the other communities that are due to expire we would have to look into adding additional personnel to handle other towns. LFD is looking at about 4000 calls a year now between Londonderry and Hampstead. Councilor Freda asked if it is possible to use money from the Expendable Maintenance Trust was set up for facilities only as opposed to equipment. The software that they are using wouldn't qualify.

 Other:

Chief O'Brien stated that last fall Bondonderry Fire Department applied for an "Emergency management Grant" and within the last two weeks they received a Grant from the Government for \$26,350.00 to pay for half of the cost of outfitting Central Fire Station and the new back up emergency generator. O'Brien stated that the existing generator is of smaller capacity for what they need and what is also entral Fire Station today. O'Brien stated that they are planning on taking the existing emergency generator and outfitting the senior center for numerous reasons. It can be used as a back-up emergency shelter if needed. O'Brien stated that the Grant will cover \$26,350.00 of the cost and town matching funds can be picked up to cover the soft cost.

Quarterly Budget Update:

Chairman Farrell stated that we are at 118% of the Towns snow removal budget.

(SEE ATTACHED CHARTS)

 Hickey stated that all of the charts and information is posted on the website. Hickey started with the monthly report that is done that shows revenues and expenditures by department. Revenues at this point we have collected 48%, Hickey shared. A lot of the big revenues the Town won't receive until the spring, such as Rent A Car and Manchester Airport. Hickey stated that expenditure wise there is a little more concern. Hickey referred to chart to show where each department falls at this point. Chairman Farrell clarified that as of the end of January, the Town has spent \$189,521.00 for snow removal. Hickey stated that number is correct. Hickey referred to the Trend Analysis which is a five year report for both Public Works snow removal, the Public Works Department, Fire department, Police Department and Legal. For FY14 through January 31st we have spent \$189,521.00 on snow removal services. Town Manager Smith stated that is approximately 118% of the snow removal budget as of January 1st, so this doesn't even include the snow stories we have had recently in February. Last year the Town was only at 27.8%. Chairman Farrell clarified that there is a difference of over \$100,000.00 this year with the change in weather.

Hickey stated that Public Works as a whole is running on average where they typically are in their five year trend analysis. The Fire Department, running again about the same as they typically do. Londonderia, Police Department is low compared to the previous year. Hickey stated that due to the difficult finance situation due to snow removal, the Police Department has postponed some spending and trying to put off needed expenditures in order to help.

Hickey stated that the important thing to point out on legal is that \$\int 14\$, the first two Months, July and August include forensic audit fees that were not included in the previous year. Hickey stated that it may look significantly hire, as time goes on between now and June you will notice the trends in the two numbers will become closer since we do not have any forensic audit fees this year. Chairman Farrell shared that the audits were from the lawsuis that was filed, which the Court system required the Town to do a forensic audit. Chairman Farrell stated that he was notified that the plaintiff has filed an appeal. {See charts} Chairman Farrell stated that the lown has probably spent \$275,000.00 of the tax payer's money {after legal fees} because of a lawsuit that was dismissed. But has to do with the Impact fees that have been returned. By statute, the impact fees only have to be returned to three years.

Vice Chairman Bolamasked if there was recourse for the Fown to recover the attorney fees against the plaintiff who sued the Town. Chairman Farrell stated that it will be looked into

Hickey continued by saying be ond the front analysis, the finance department did some charts specifically looking at some overtime of penses both on Police and Fire, giving a five year trend, budget vs. actual {see graphs} as of January 31st. Hickey stated that Police is very consistent. They are 62% expended as of January 31st. Fire, as of January 31st, is almost 91% expended of their totally budget. Last year at this time they were 88%. Hickey stated that fire is over 100% expended of their overtime as of the end of February. Town manager Smith ran a recap saying that 64.7% has been expended of the total budget. Last year at this time it was \$1% Smith stated last year the Town was \$204,000.00 over in fire overtime.

Fire overtime:

Londonderry fire staffing was discussed, dropping down from 10 personnel to 9 personnel at night. Chairman Farrell stated that to summarize on everything he has heard, we need to come back on March 3rd and hear the three scenarios, best case, middle case, and worse case. The Council stated that they want to hear about what the cause and effects of a freeze in spending and what it will do to the budget with projections and how that is going to affect services. Chairman Farrell stated that worse case, what a furlough plan would look like if we are forced to go in that direction and how does that affect the services of the Town. Councilor Freda asked Hickey if the Town can designate who gets furloughed. Hickey stated that for example, they could request the library employees who are not represented and have no union contract; you could tell them that they need to furlough.

Councilor Green stated that he wanted to make sure that the public understands that fire overtime talk is separate from 145 the budget. The budget that is being discussed, how to plan for a better way to manager the overtime next fiscal season and 146 that is what was done. A plan that would cover the overtime so that this situation can be controlled. 147 148 APPROVAL OF MINUTES 149 150 Approval of minutes from February 3, 2014 since the last meeting was cancelled due to lack of an Agenda. Councilor 151 Green motioned to approve the minutes, second by Councilor Freda. Chair votes 4-0-0. 152 153 LIASON REPORTS 154 155 156 157 **TOWN MANAGER** 158 159 ~ None 160 161 **ADJOURNMEN** 162 163 164 Side Note: 165 Gary Smith with the Londonderry Lions Club spoke on behalf of an upcoming event. Smith stated that lately the Club 166 has been having some difficulty getting the word out regarding a fundraiser that they are doing. At a local level, the Lions Club assists folks with sight and hearing assistance for those who cannot afford proper care. In addition to that, the club 167 168 helps out with food baskets for a folk in needs around the Rollday's, assisting folks with heating during winter, high school 169 scholarships and so much more. Smith stated that there is a fundraiser scheduled for March and they are having a hard time 170 getting the word out. The stons Club will be holding a Comedy Night on March 15th. It will be held at the Londonderry 171 Lions Club. Five area comedians will be coming from the Boston area (SEE ATTACHED INVIITE). They are hoping for 172 100-150 people. Smith stated that the work the Lions Club does within the Town is a benefit to the folks in Town. A 173 majority of what they benefit stayshight here in Londonderry. BYOB! 174 175 Motion to adjourn made by Vice Chairman Dolan and second by Councilor Freda. Chair votes 4-0-0. 176 177 178 Date: 02/24/14 Notes and Tapes by: Kirby Wade 179 Date: 02/26/14 Kirby Wade Minutes Typed by: 180 Date: 03/03/14 Town Council 181 Approved by: 182 183 184 185 186 187